Ordinance Committee

Thursday, June 13, 2013
Minutes

Councilors present: Chip Mason (chair) (CM), Sharon Bushor (SB), Karen Paul (KP)

Councilor absent: none

Staff: Gene Bergman (GB) (CA), Eileen Blackwood (EMB) (CA), Scott Gustin (SG) (PZ)
Public: Emma Mulvaney-Stanak emmajms@gmail.com; Gillian Taylor Gillian.taylor@gmail.com; Melissa Gelinas mjgelina@uvm.edu; Kyle Silliman-Smith kyle@pjcvt.org;Matt McGrath matt@workerscenter.org; David Przepioski dprzepioski@yahoo.com; Marigo Farr marigofarrout@gmail.com; Ceale Reuge creuge@gmail.com; Rolf Kielman rkielman@truexcullins.com; Chuck Ginsbury chuck34@comcast.net; John Bossange jbossange@myfairpoint.net 
Convened: 6:05 pm 

I. Approval of Agenda & Minutes
The committee unanimously agreed to approve the agenda and April 30, 2013 minutes on KP’s motion and SB’s second. 
II. Livable Wage Ordinance Review
CM explained the committee process: City Attorney Blackwood would make a report, then the public can comment on the report—with explanations reserved for later, and then  the committee will consider the report—including the public comments.  The zoning amendments will come later in the meeting.
EMB gave an oral report, referring to her written report.  She made the following points:

The report came about as a result of the Skinny Pancake contract and from there the CA’s office looked at overall city contracts. The CA’s office found that many contracts didn’t get a LW provision put into them and so decided, with the Mayor, to look at the issue comprehensively.  We went to the departments. We had to look at what a contract is, its definition. She looked at the experiences in other cities. We found that the requirement for signing a certification wasn’t happening so we developed a certification and the CAO developed a web page and the departments went to their contractors to get them to sign the certifications.  The certifications are coming into the CA’s office. 

Concerns were raised during the review. In the provision concerning the airport, the language is much broader than elsewhere in the city, i.e. for leases. There has been an issue with the airport, especially with the airlines.  BIA has a delicate relationship with the airlines and this is a sensitive issue.  Other leaseholders, like the restaurant area, are voicing concerns about the LW. This is an area for the committee to look at. Does this provision make sense?  On the other hand, they can look at other parts of the city, like the Boathouse lease to Splash or the CSMP leases to restaurants.  There are drawbacks but it is a fair issue to raise.

There are a number of issues we found with standard contracts for software service where there is no chance to negotiate changes such as requiring compliance with the LWO or having them sign certifications. There may be less of a concern in this area because the wages paid to software people are generally over our livable wage.

Investment fund contracts are another area of concern. These companies argue that there are not providing a service contract and that the law doesn’t apply and they refuse to comply.  The retirement account has these contracts.

CEDO gives grants to shoe-string local non-profits and CEDO has expressed a concern that requiring compliance will have an impact on these local non-profits.  CM asked if the Community Block Grant recipients are covered and EMB said they could be but most are too small to be covered. Also, federal grants have many requirements.
Consistent administration of city contracts is another issue we identified. BED uses purchase orders for services and they are paid in little batches. We don’t know if they are required to meet the LWO until they reach $15,000. This is an issue for Public Works and Parks & Rec too.  And we have no mechanism to catch all the small contracts with the many departments that may total up to $15,000 sometime during the year. Contractors are also asking how the law applies.

The exemption process isn’t clear. In one department, the contractor refused to sign a certification because it won’t give up the information because it says it is confidential. What are we to do? SB asked if it was out of the question to ask a contractor to show their payroll. EMB said she doesn’t know if anyone or no one does this but federal contract do ask for payroll data. SB said it is not usual to look at payroll data. EMB said these are the tweaks that will give the city flexibility in administering this ordinance.

We also have no process to follow up down the road, even after certification. The only way she knows is for a complaint to be filed but we haven’t set that up yet. Recently we received our first complaint and followed up on it and had it fixed. The process does not have us looking at back wages. The idea is to look at the new wages, moving forward from the complaint.  CM asked what authority we have to give employees the right to take action on their own. EMB said she thinks we can put it in the ordinance but she doesn’t know if it will be fully effective. The CAO does not have the capacity to do yearly compliance updates on multiyear contracts, to give each contractor a compliance review but she doesn’t think it is unreasonable to put the burden on the contractor to comply with the law. SB asked if the New World software can be used. EMB said she’s not sure but the system isn’t fully set up yet.

They are working on an annual mailing on the LWO this year. The wage is going down this year but not under the FY 10 floor set by the ordinance. She noted that Doug Hoffer calculated the wage, which is historically what’s been done. Rates have been on the high side and this has been part of the issue. CM asked why and EMB said it is the way the law has the wage calculated and the floor is one reason.  SB said historically the LW was established based on a single individual but they found it was out of anyone’s reach to pay. The State looked at this and so the city decided to look at the wage on the basis of 2 people sharing housing but they wouldn’t penalize people getting paid under the then-existing standard. Emma Mulvaney-Stanak said that Vermont is unique in the way we calculate the wage and the city has been traditionally lower than the State but did realize that the number was not affordable for the city but also didn’t want wage cuts. She noted that city employees are also affected by the ordinance, some 20 to 30 of them.  EMB said the state livable wage has come down because Catamount Health Care costs are being factored in.
EMB noted that there are recommendations in the report on page 19 and that we’ve already done some of them: the standard contract language is put up on the shared drive and the centralize contract administration is taking its first steps this year. SB asked if it was part of the FY 14 budget and EMB said yes, in the CA’s budget to do an initial setup.  EMB said we are looking currently at the rules to do an audit of the law yearly. The rules for an employee complaint process could be developed by the CAO. We are waiting for changes in the ordinance before any training with departments is done. There has been a communication to staff that has been drafted and put on the website and is being sent out by the CAO. She recommended amending the ordinance on individual notice and on credits is asking the committee to consider including them in the consideration of how the wage is calculated. An example is when restaurants include providing meals to employees; shouldn’t that value be included in the calculation. She said Hoffer offered to come to discuss this. SB asked if they are looking at other benefits given and EMB said yes and also suggested looking at the basic needs.

EMB said they’ve recommended harmonizing the requirements for the airport with the requirements for other departments. She suggested there be a voluntary compliance award to recognize those who pay livable wages, focusing on positive recognition. She suggested that they better define the exemption process.  She noted that she’d incorporated comments from other departments in her presentation. She noted that she knows temporary employees are not covered and that Parks and Rec thinks they should not be because that would be too expensive. 
CM asked, on the exemptions that were given how substantial economic hardship was applied and demonstrated. EMB said it was not done in such a clear manner. TD Bank said they can’t do it and if they have to raise every teller’s pay who might handle a city transaction that it would be a major disruption. KP noted that they were the only bank to respond to the RFP. SB said TD also said that tellers moved around so the bank could not deal with paying wages based on work for the city. KP added that they presented it as an organizational and logistical hardship and they couldn’t do it.
EMB said there was also pushback in a couple of other situations, like the one at the airport but there was not consistency or understanding of how the exemption process should work. Long term contracts are also a problem. CM asked how the process would work if a lease applied at the airport. EMB said she thinks it will be a fight to enforce the law in long term contracts where people don’t necessarily know the LWO applies. The city’s position has been that we have been just doing voluntary compliance.

SB pointed to page 25 of the report which notes the contracts under the threshold and asked why that was included. EMB said it was to show what was not covered to see if the threshold makes sense. For example, BT has 500 contracts that are standard national contracts and most are under $15,000.
EMB said her presentation was done.  CM said that after the public comment that they will want to start the committee process. CM opened up the public comment period on the LWO.

David Kriesky, of ward 3, said—in relation to the TD Bank issue—that he was in the steelworkers union and some days he got paid at one rate and then at other he was paid a different rate. As for the temporary workers at Parks & Rec, it is a way of getting cheap labor and he doesn’t think these workers should be paid less if they are doing the same work. He worked at the airport for Weststaff and Engleberth and he wasn’t told about the LW until years later; what good is it if you don’t enforce it?

Emma Mulvaney-Stanak, former W-3 councilor, said there were good administration recommendations in the CA’s report. She highlighted several of the substantive recommendations. There are dozens of contracts in process with different termination dates and, therefore, they should look at the active contracts, especially the ones in jobs that traditionally pay less than the LW. She urged caution regarding the recommendation to allow employers to recalculate the LW and suggested that they may want to invite the Joint Fiscal Office of the state to discuss it because it opens up to question the issue of basic needs. This is the reason to use the JFO study. On the airport being treated separately, she said the businesses do lease city property and have a different characteristics than other places because people there are a captive market so it is like offering a monopoly which is a benefit to the employer and there should be a public benefit for the right to operate there. On the exemption process, she agreed that they need to clarify it. She doesn’t think the exemption should be for extended periods of time. It is not fair and they should review them annually or every other year.  On contracts for unique services, she said the LWO requirement could be a hardship for the city. She thinks the exemption decision should go to the entire council and not just the board of finance. She echoed the comments just made on the temporary and seasonal workers; consistency is important and people should get the same pay for the same work. They shouldn’t be saving money on people who are trying to get a leg up on life. She urged them to include school workers because it seems to be an injustice in not holding them up to the same standard.
CC Bergic, a UVM grad student, said she’d done research on the LWO nationally and found enforcement to be a national problem. Paid staff members should be the ones to oversee enforcement. The Vermont Workers’ Center is concerned about the enforcement position being underfunded and not attended to. She said there is third party enforcement used by Oakland, CA and they use representatives of labor and community organizations to deal with enforcement and strengthen the ordinance by having individuals monitor compliance, educate about the ordinance, investigate complaints and recommend enforcement. She proposed changes to section 21-84, the enforcement section. She handed out a VWC paper that calls for LWO Accountability Improvements (see file). The paper says:
a) Third Party Enforcement: Amend the current Living Wage Ordinance to enhance transparency and accountability by creating an independent third party monitor that shall be independent and non-profit, and which shall have the authority to inform and educate covered employees of all applicable laws, codes, and regulations, receive “covered” employee complaints about the non-payment of living wages, investigate the complaints on behalf of employees without employee fear of retribution, and recommend City enforcement action under Sec. 21-84 of the Living Wage law (Language in Attachment A.) (This is adapted from a Los Angeles ordinance)
Attachment A

By inserting the following paragraph after paragraph (a) of Sec. 21-84 – Enforcement

(b) The City of Burlington shall appoint a Designated Accountability Monitor (DAM) that shall have the authority
(i)
To visit the workplaces of covered employers to inform and educate employees of all applicable provisions of this article and other applicable laws, codes, and regulations;

(ii)
To establish, implement, and enforce a process for complaints under this article to be filed by, and credible complaints to be investigated on behalf of, employees with fear of retaliation; and 

(iii)
To recommend appropriate enforcement action under this article.

And by adding the following Definition to Sec. 21-81: --

Designated Accountability Monitor means a not-for-profit organization under 501c(3) of Internal Revenue Code with a governance board that is independent of the parties it is monitoring.

KP asked if CC is speaking for herself or the VWC and CC said the VWC.

There being no more public comment, CM said he’d like to hear from the Parks & Rec director on the seasonal employee issue and the BIA director on the airport issues.  KP said she’d like to hear from Doug Hoffer on the calculation of the wage. SB said she’d like to hear from Hoffer on many aspects of the issue, like the employer defined benefits to hear the pros and cons. On exemptions, SB said she’s trying to balance small businesses who are just starting up and can’t immediately pay and how to make sure that they are working towards paying the livable wage; she values small business—they are incubators—and she values the people who work for them. 

CM said he’s looked at Bloomington, Indiana and there if a business has under 10 employees it is exempt and it is exempt for non-profits too. He thinks it is a policy question for the council as well as the committee.
SB said she was recently part of a panel on this issue and she heard a small business owner speak to the issue and she wants to fully explore and understand it. There is a price tag to the requirement.  She also wants to understand the $15,000 threshold and decide is it right, along with the number of employees. She wants to look at the rationale for what we have.
CM said he wants a second hearing and suggests there be certain areas on what to address and with consensus, then look at changes, and then receive public comment on the changes.

KP thanked EMB for the report. She thinks the threshold may be too low so she wants to know the rationale for keeping it. Her biggest concern is with the CEDO grants because we give them grants because they need the money. This is problematic.
EMB said that on the $15,000 threshold, the office questioned if there were problems with the lower end contract and found that there were not. If they bump up the threshold to $20k, only a handful of contracts are eliminated. If they bump it up to $100k, there will be only a few contracts that meet the threshold. KP asked if they raised the threshold to a level that really could be monitored, would that make a difference. EMB said no, they’d have to go much higher. KP said she’d like to know because if we have a rule, we have to enforce it fairly and uniformly to do what we say we will do. EMB said she can analyze the threshold to see.

CM asked if there had been a review of the constitutionality of the law. EMB said no and that the challenges have been where the wage applied to all employers and not just to contractors and their own employees.

SB noted typos on page 2, number 4, page 4 exemptions (must not may), page 5, second paragraph-second to last line (BCA question).

SB asked about the process that the financial products contracts go through, pointing to page 9 (HR) regarding the Lincoln financial products. CM said he thinks the current process should remain. EMB said that right now the City Attorney reviews the contracts. SB said that this is what they want and she wants it in the ordinance.  EMB said that while life insurance may be a product and not a service, financial investments are less so.
SB said that their second meeting should be for fact-finding. She wants to be thorough. They need to address the airport. EMB said that they need the applicability to the carriers clarified to help the people on the ground and with compliance.

Action: The discussion on this matter ended.
III. Zoning Amendment—ZA 13-08—Residential Setback Encroachments Expansion
SG explained the reasons for this amendment. It is aimed at setbacks. It looks at the existing non-conformities. They made the clarifying change to cover decks because “building” is not defined. An example is at 36 Luck St. where the house was on the property line and after a fire the owner wanted to go up over the same footprint but couldn’t under the existing ordinance. This would allow that.
SB said they’d had discussions about structures that cast shadows and asked how this deals with that. SB said that the DRB decides and that neighbors can weigh in there and a project can’t have an “undue impact” such as blocking a solar panel. SB asked about plants and gardens and SG said the DRB would look at the impact on them too. 

CM asked what the policy reason for this change is. SG said that we have owners who want an addition and if the building is in the setback they have to pull in the addition to meet the set back and it does strange things to the structure and the shape of the building.
CM said he sees this as really not changing much and increasing non-conformities and it deals with many buildings. SG said the setbacks postdate most of these buildings so the ordinance created the non-conformity. 

SB said if she built up her garage, it would impact her neighbor. She understands that a project goes before a board and the neighbors can make an argument against it but she is very concerned with changes to natural light and sees the need to balance those interests. SG said that shadow impacts are part of the zoning ordinance so the board can consider these arguments.

SB asked SG to explain the table. SG said the second concern this amendment addresses is related to homes built close to the property line and not in conformance with the ordinance and the table is designed to look at the two properties on both sides of that property. GB suggested that there be a footnote inserted to deal with the circumstance of there being no or only 1 adjacent property, for clarity’s sake. SB said they need to clarify footnote 5 since it reads only 2 instead of 2 properties on each side.

CM proposed to carry forward this in footnotes 1 and 5 and amend them for the circumstance that there is no or just one adjacent lot. SB said the changes need to be consistent with § 5.2.5(a)(2).  KP said she is ok with reviewing the changes electronically.
Action: CM moved and SB seconded the amendment as discussed above with the addition of a footnote on the circumstance of having less than 2 adjacent properties addressed. ACA Kim Sturtevant is to draft the amendment and check with individual committee members individually via email to see if she has accurately drafted the changes, with the action being to refer it back to the council for a public hearing on 7/15/13 and second reading, with a recommendation of adoption. The committee unanimously approved the motion.
IV.
Zoning Amendment—ZA 13-09—Community Centers

SG said this makes community centers a permitted use in the RH zones and ends the limit on heights. Footnote 8 is changed to “reserved”.
Action: the committee unanimously approved sending this back to the council for public hearing and 2d reading.
V.
Zoning Amendment ZA 13-05—Non-conforming Structures Dimensional Standards

SG said the intent is to reflect the reality of the building footprint that doesn’t meet any setbacks. He showed the committee examples. On St. Paul St. in the RM zone, the building fills the entire lot and it is not historic so if they knock the house down they would have an unbuildable lot and the change says that if they have it currently they can demolish and replace it. The amendment has been expanded to deal with the height. It allows for identical replacement of what was there, it will allow the building to go up, based on the amendment previously considered and approved—13-08—subject to height limits in the district.
Action: SB moved approval, saying she is ok with building back what was there and allowing the owner to add on. KP seconded and the committee voted to approve the amendment unanimously, sending it back to the council for public hearing and 2d reading and approval.
VI.
Other Business
The next meeting was set for 6/26 at 5:30 for the LW discussion. Other items to deal with are the trespass ordinance, zoning amendments and the request for a change to the peddlers ordinance.

VII. 
Adjournment. Adjourned 
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